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March 26, 2020

Regular Board meeting at Hines Service Center

Meeting Minutes

Note:  Due to  COVID-19 Stay Home Stay Healthy Executive Order measures  this meeting was held through teleconference only.
Present in conference room:  District Manager (DM) Shannon Brubaker and Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson.  

Attending via teleconference:  Board Chair (BC) Carol Dunten; Board Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Pat Sharp; Board Directors (BD) Louie Molt
, Scott Franklin, Ken Bentz, and Jeff Hussey;  NRCS District Conservationist (DC) Zola Ryan; HSWCD Sage-grouse Coordinator Sarah Mundy; Oregon Department of Agriculture Maria Snodgress

Carol Dunten called the meeting to order at 3:30 pm.  

New Business
Action item: Approval of minutes
BD Bentz moved that the minutes from the Annual Business meeting held February 6, 2020 be approved.   BD Franklin seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  

Action item:  Harney County Watershed Range Camp Scholarship.  
DM Brubaker advised all Board Directors should have received information about the camp in their meeting packets.  In the past the district provided one scholarship for an attendee in the amount of $125.

S/T Sharp explained the camp is held at the Great Basin Experimental Range.  There are two camps, one for college seniors and the other for high school seniors.  There are usually 12 to 20 participants, who are given field instruction through Eastern Oregon Agricultural Research Center.  The students live onsite and presenters are guest speakers and EOARC staff.  It is a great way for Natural Resource students to get hands-on field experience.  While the event has been going on for a number of years, she thought it had been canceled this year.  DM Brubaker said she had received the request information March 18th and had not received an update.  While it may have been canceled, the Watershed representative said donated scholarship funds would be held for next year.  S/T Sharp said many participants who have attended have come from the west side of the state.  BD Molt asked if the funds were in the budget.  DM Brubaker said yes.  With that, BD Molt moved, and BD Franklin seconded HSWCD providing a scholarship for the Harney County Watershed Range Camp.  The motion was approved, unanimously.
Action item: Purchase of vehicle

The next item of business was a proposed vehicle purchase through Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).  The vehicle is a 1999 Ford F150 through Grant SWCD.  DM Brubaker said the district could use an additional vehicle as we anticipate an increase in staff and to use it for BPA work, SIA projects, and water quality programs.  The MOU with GSWCD would allow transfer of the vehicle to our district without a bidding process.  
The vehicle is in good condition, despite high miles.  It has a load capacity to enable the district to haul a small ATV for monitoring sage-grouse programs.  Since it is not in the budget, the full approval of the board is required.  BD Franklin asked if there was room in the budget for purchase.  DM Brubaker said yes.  BD Molt moved and BD Franklin seconded that HSWCD purchase the 1999 Ford F150 for $2000.  BC Dunten called on board members individually due to the vote being conducted remotely for clarity purposes.  All were in favor. The motion was approved, unanimously.

Action item: Adding third signor for checking account

BD Molt spoke on the next action item:  Currently, he and S/T Sharp are the only check signors.  He was concerned if there was ever a time when both of them were out of the area that checks could continue to the signed.  He suggested since BD Franklin lived closest to the District Office that he be added to the account.  S/T Sharp concurred that a third signor for emergency purposes is needed.  BD Molt moved BD Franklin be added to the Bank of Eastern Oregon checking account.  S/T Sharp seconded.  The motion passed.  BD Molt asked DM Brubaker if he, Sharp, and Franklin would need to sign a card at the bank.  She said she would email the bank and then the three of them would have to go in to complete the process.
Discussion topic: NEPA docket number CEQ 2019-0003

BC Dunten explained the next item—the NEPA docket number CEQ 2019-0003.  This was information, not an item for action.  BC Dunten said there has been proposed changes for the NEPA process to make it more user-friendly and expedient.  She sent comments on behalf of the district after speaking to S/T Sharp and BD Hussey.  DM Brubaker said she had signed the document on behalf of the Chair.  Comments detailed what the district thought was good and some items that should be done differently.  S/T Sharp said based on the district’s comments the Malheur County Judge also added his support.  A copy of the letter was included in the packet sent to the board prior to the meeting.
Old Business
Discussion: Sage-grouse database update
The Sage-grouse data base subject was updated.  DM Brubaker said since the last formal meeting (January 2020) and discussion on the database, a letter was sent to landowners participating in the CCAA as to their preference.  Would landowners prefer an inhouse database or online server database?  She asked SSG Mundy to provide update on landowner response.  SSG Mundy said responses received were nearly half/half.  Eight said yes to the cloud based, seven inhouse and three who have not responded.  She has not been able to contact the three landowner/managers as of yet.  She hopes to move forward on those who agreed to the cloud database as that would enable Harney County to keep up with the other participating counties.  
DM Brubaker updated the board on the existing technology and what is proposed for the inhouse database.  She and SSG Mundy met with Boyce LaForest from Oregon Data Systems.  Currently the data is stored on an NRCS server in a public location which does not provide the needed security.  The proposed technology would include thumbprint verification on computers (grant is already approved for this), a Dell server, Windows server version, two portable back ups and Window upgrades for each item, totaling roughly $10300.  

BD Molt asked some clarifying questions and then asked if this proposal would be in the budget.  DM Brubaker said it can be worked into the budget.  There is already the Safety and Security grant and she can pull indirect costs. BC Dunten asked if the All Counties paid.  DM Brubaker said yes and confirmed that AA Pearson had made the deposit today.

More discussion followed.  S/T Sharp asked if everyone were to participate on the cloud would the server and other items be needed?  DM Brubaker thought we would need the items eventually.  Our data housed with NRCS is insufficient with our current operations.  S/T Sharp said it looked like we can make everyone happy with this expenditure now.  SSG Mundy concurred.  BC Dunten asked if a look at the budget for next fiscal year was needed or if this could be done now.  DM Brubaker said while looking at cloud or inhouse server found the present storage with NRCS wasn’t working.  We don’t have a reliable system, and this is the best way.  While it may need adjustment the way we are currently operating is not sufficient.  This would give us opportunity to reset and reorganize.
S/T Sharp asked questions on finances and grants.  After those questions were answered S/T Sharp said while this wasn’t an action item, she was ready to decide.  She moved that the district purchase $10292 in computer server equipment.  BD Bentz seconded.  BC Dunten made a roll call vote, with S/T Sharp, BD Bentz, Franklin, Hussey, and Molt in favor.  BC Dunten abstained.  The motion passed.

Monthly Financial Review

The reports to be reviewed had been included with the Board Director packet.  DM Brubaker asked if there were questions.  With the Fiscal Year to date report there were no overages. Payroll will be caught up when new hires begin.
She reviewed the Profit and Loss by class and indicated the district office is still working on grants.  There were some questions about the SSP development balance.  A quarterly draw will be made soon.

S/T Sharp asked about an email the board received earlier this month about a surprise cost to the district from BPA amounting to $7500 and asked if DM Brubaker would want to discuss.  DM Brubaker said the cost initiated from a Nevada producer who was attempting to receive the VFD rebate.  The BPA declined to pay.  As it wasn’t the producer’s fault, Harney Electric Co-op asked if the District would pay half of the rebate cost to the producer.  She said HEC had emails supporting discussion with previous DM Marty Suter and HEC office manager Stephanie.  She said the district will minus what is owed from future invoices.
BC Dunten asked if this was something the previous Ag Energy technician Bill Anderson had not completed.  DM Brubaker concurred and said the district office discovered some things had been filed and not dealt with.  S/T Sharp said, “That’s a big hit.”  BD Franklin concurred.  DM Brubaker said that somehow the district will work this into the budget.  S/T Sharp asked, “Are we running the course in this?”  DM Brubaker said that when she thinks so she then “we get calls.”  She recognized this was during the time the previous DM was out of the office often with health issues and the district wasn’t fully staffed.

Additional questions were asked from the board in order to understand the reports.  DM Brubaker said that the Rock Creek project is still not completed.  There was no further discussion.  S/T Sharp moved the financial reports be accepted.  BD Molt seconded and the motion passed.

Public Comments

ODA Maria Snodgress asked how everyone was doing.  The ODA’s biennial review occurred a few months ago.  The report is near completion and will be published soon.  There is a new Ag Water Quality Program Manager, Marganne Allen.  She is partly replacing John Byers.  The ODA realized with Byers’ years of service and all the projects he had directed could be overwhelming to a newcomer, so another manager to share responsibility will be coming on soon.  She sat in on one interview but COVID has delayed the process.  Otherwise, things are progressing as much as possible.  Other than learning the Manager’s name there were no further questions.

DC Ryan said she applauded the district approving the server.  She felt this would really help meet the needs of clients and security.

There were no additional comments.  BD Franklin moved and S/T Sharp seconded adjourning the meeting.  The motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist.

Please note:  The meeting minutes have been updated to reflect Board Director Jeff Hussey was in attendance.
	
	
	

	Carol Dunten, Board Chair
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